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This report provides an update on the outstanding uncertainties affecting the signing off of the 2005/06 Statement Accounts which were highlighted in the Audit Commission’s Annual Governance Report, considered at the previous meeting of this Committee on 25 September 2006 (and reconvened on 28th September). At that meeting it was hoped to have the Statement of Accounts signed off by the statutory deadline of 30 September, albeit no guarantees were given.  

Despite a considerable amount of work being carried out, the Audit Commission are unable (at the point of writing this report) to sign off the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts. Details of the reasons for the continuing delay in signing off the accounts are provided in the main body of the report. The Council has, however, addressed all of the material issues raised by the Audit Commission and it is hoped that the Audit Commission can give a verbal update to the Audit Committee that 2005/06 Accounts can now be satisfactorily signed off.

 Recommendations:

Members are asked to note the current position on the audit opinion for the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts, and that a further update will be given to the meeting.
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STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 2005/06 – AUDIT ISSUES

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1 This report updates members on the progress made to date in achieving an unqualified audit opinion and sign off of the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts 

1.2 At the last meeting of the Audit Committee on 28 September 2006, the Audit Commission presented its Annual Governance Report. This included the draft unqualified opinion on the Council’s financial statements.   It also however stated that there were a number of uncertainties that needed to be resolved before the Accounts could be signed off. These uncertainties were notified to us at the time of the report being issued and unfortunately could not be resolved in time for consideration by the Committee. 

1.3 This report summarises the current position in relation to the resolution of the outstanding uncertainties. At the time of writing this report, confirmation on the resolution of one minor uncertainty remains (see paragraph 2.5), however it is hoped that confirmation on this can be obtained before the date of the meeting.

1.4 An amended set of Accounts is being prepared incorporating all the amendments that have been agreed with the Audit Commission to date, which once finalised will enable the 2005/06 Statements to be signed off.

2.
THE 2005/06 STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS

2.1 In the Annual Governance report considered on 28th September, the Audit Commission  identified the uncertainties as: -

· The revaluation of fixed assets.

· The potential overstatement of the value of fixed asset additions in the year arising from the capitalisation of revenue costs.

· The potential reversal of the value of leisure assets taken off the Council’s balance sheet as they had been transferred to Carlisle Leisure Ltd.

· A potential overstatement in the value of community assets held in the Council’s balance sheet.

2.2 A great deal of work was carried out in the last few days of September to try to resolve these uncertainties. Unfortunately despite these efforts the Audit Commission were unable to agree the treatment of some of the uncertainties and complete their work in time to issue their opinion by the 30 September.

2.3 Details of the issues surrounding the individual uncertainties are reproduced for members in the following paragraphs.

2.4 The revaluation of fixed assets.

This uncertainty arose because there had been a substantial reduction (approximately £4.7m) in the value of certain assets between 2004/05 and 2005/06 as a result of the revaluation of the entire asset portfolio.  Property Services were asked to provide further justification of the valuations provided in respect of these assets, which were, with one exception, accepted by the Audit Commission.

The exception relates to the Irthing Centre where the value recorded in the balance sheet reflected the Council’s profit-rent interest in the building. Previous valuations had however recorded the value of the leasehold improvements carried out by the Council as well as the profit-rent interest. This issue has been the subject of uncertainty in previous years and we have now agreed that the value of this asset in the balance sheet be increased by £410,000.

To avoid this type of query arising in the future, more detailed information will be provided in future by Property Services on the basis of valuations in future years, including assumptions on increases in property values, yields from property investments and market demand.

One further issue arose in respect of the Millennium Gallery as following the revaluation of the land and buildings in 2005/06, the value of fixtures and fittings purchased at the time of its construction had been effectively written out of the balance sheet. The value of these items had previously not been classified as an equipment purchase and therefore need to be reinstated into the balance sheet.  An additional amount of £143,175 will therefore be added to the net value of the equipment held as assets in the balance sheet. This treatment has been agreed with the Audit Commission.  

The overall effect of these adjustments: – Nil effect on Council reserves. Increases in the balance sheet values.

2.5 The potential overstatement of the value of fixed asset additions in the year arising from the capitalisation of revenue costs.

This uncertainty involved the treatment of certain items of expenditure as capital, when in the view of the Audit Commission the expenditure was more likely to be appropriately classed as a revenue cost.  There were a few projects which fell into this category but particularly work carried out to back lanes, environmental improvement schemes, CCTV installation, archaeological work associated with the Millennium Gallery and abnormal costs arising at the Sheepmount project. It has now been agreed with the Audit Commission that changes to the accounts were needed for: - 

· Sheepmount, involving a transfer of project costs of £335,772 from capital to revenue and 

· CCTV work involving a transfer of £86,540 from revenue to capital, 

Effect – Nil effect on Council balances.

Members should be aware that this issue has identified a training requirement to aid the understanding of project managers on what can be classed as revenue and capital spending. This will be incorporated in the financial training programme that is currently being developed as part of the Financial Improvement Plan, to mitigate potential difficulties, as far as possible, in the future.

A further challenge arose with regard to the post excavation archaeological work arising from the Millennium Project.  The Audit Commission felt it necessary to obtain further advice from their technical team on the treatment of this work as capital spending in the Statement of Accounts. The Council has devoted significant time into preparing its case to justify its accounting treatment (which has not been queried in previous years accounts). The treatment of the archaeological works as capital expenditure was accepted by the Audit Commission on the 3 November. It was agreed with the Auditors that the costs of the post excavation work (£659,188) be added to the value of the Irishgate Bridge infrastructure in the balance sheet. 

However at the time of writing this report there remains an outstanding query regarding the number of Schedule Monument Consents provided to the Council which covered the Millennium Project work. Depending on the outcome, the costs of the post excavation work may need to be apportioned between Tullie House, the Gallery and the Irish Gate Bridge.  We have asked the Auditors that, given the relatively minor nature of the outstanding query that if any apportionment is necessary, that this be adjusted in the 2006/07 accounts.  We will verbally update the Committee on the outcome of these discussions. 

2.6 The potential reversal of the value of leisure assets taken off the Council’s balance sheet as they had been transferred to Carlisle Leisure Ltd.

This uncertainty involved the accounting treatment of assets transferred to Carlisle Leisure Ltd, particularly as the agreement with CLL states that the Council would retain ownership of any assets replacing those previously transferred. The Audit Commission has now accepted that the treatment of these assets in the Statement of Accounts is correct but this was only achieved following a detailed assessment of the risks and benefits attributable to both the Council and CLL in connection with the use of  the assets. No changes are therefore required to the Statement of Accounts in respect of this former uncertainty. 

2.7 A potential overstatement in the value of community assets held in the Council’s balance sheet.

This uncertainty involved the reclassification of 5 sites as community assets from operational land and buildings, investment or surplus assets. The sites in question are 3 allotment sites and various leisure allotments and land used for leisure purposes at Greta Avenue. The market value of the sites held in the balance sheet totalled £450,000.

Community assets however are held in the balance sheet at historical cost not market value and therefore because of the transfer between categories, the balance sheet value is overstated. The treatment agreed with Audit Commission, in the absence of any historical information is to value each of the community assets at a nominal value of £1 and adjust the balance sheet accordingly. However as the new value of the assets will fall below the de-minimis level for fixed assets, effectively the value of the community assets will drop by £450,000.  This adjustment has nil affect on the Council’s reserves.

2. UPDATED BANK RECONCILIATION POSITION

3.1 Sufficient assurances were provided for the Audit Commission to give a draft unqualified opinion to the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts as reported to the Audit Committee on the 28 September.  The detailed adjustments required to bring the 2005/06 position to full reconciliation have previously been reported to members and will be written off to balances. 

3.2 Apart from the brought forward issue from 2005/06 the 2006/07 bank reconciliation balances and is balanced on a daily basis.  This is using reports from the system to balance.  

3.3 Work continues to convert the system reconciliation referred to above into a  ‘traditional’ bank reconciliation format on a monthly basis as required by the Audit Commission.  The traditional format has been produced to the 27 October. There is however currently a small ‘unreconciled’ balance on the traditional format that dates back to May, which is being investigated. It should be noted that the conversion of the ‘system’ reconciliation into a ‘traditional’ format involves a significant amount of work each month and it is hoped that once assurance and confidence in the system reconciliation can be gained that this exercise could be discontinued. Any change will of course be agreed with the Audit Commission.

4 THE NEXT STEPS

4.1 As far as the Council is concerned, all the requirements set out by the Audit Commission has been met and changes to the draft Statement of Accounts agreed.

4.2 The final step that is required before the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts can be signed off and an audit opinion issued, is that a revised set of financial statements needs to be drawn up, incorporating all of the adjustments, and be provided to the Audit Commission. There is no requirement to present these revised Accounts to members as long as the agreed changes have been approved by this Committee, however a revised set of Accounts will be circulated at the meeting for information. 

4.3 The Director of Corporate Services is required to report back any material amendments to the draft accounts (approved by Council on the 29 June 2006) that have been agreed with the Audit Commission as soon as reasonably practical following the conclusion of the audit.  The report issued by the Audit Commission on 28th September stated that  ‘there is no external audit requirement for those adjustments deemed to be significant or material to be reported back to full Council and this course of action is at the Council’s discretion.’

4.4 Assuming no further difficulties are encountered when the revised Statement of Accounts are provided, then it is anticipated, on the basis of discussions with the Audit Commission, that an unqualified audit opinion will follow as the Audit Commission indicated at the meeting of the Audit Committee 28 September.

3. RECOMMENDATIONS 

5.1 Members are asked to note the current position on the audit opinion for the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts and that a further update will be given to the meeting.

Contact Officer:
Shelagh McGregor, 
Ext:
 7290
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